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CASCADE WATER ALLIANCE 


BOARD MEETING 
Mercer View Community Center 


June 16, 1999 


 
1.   Roll Call: The meeting was called to order at 6:55 p.m. by Chuck Mosher, Chair. Tukwila, 
Skyway and Bellevue representatives were present and 2 members were absent. 
 
2.   Approval of Agenda: Items 4E (General Manager Update) and 8B (Correspondence from 
Mr. Coomer) were added to the agenda.  Al Blanchard moved to approve the agenda 


including said changes.  Steve Mullet seconded. Approved. 


 
3.   Approval of Minutes 


A. Board Meeting, May 19, 1999: Al Blanchard moved to approve the minutes 


from 5/19/99.  Steve Mullet seconded. Approved. 


 
4.   Old Business 


A. Office Space: Gwenn Maxfield explained that the Tukwila space is now 
unavailable.  A small office is available in Bellefield Office Park (Bellevue).  
Meetings could be held at Bellefield or could continue to be rotated among 
members.  Al Blanchard moved to authorize Gwenn Maxfield to sign a 6-


month contract with Bellefield Executive Services to begin July 1, 1999.  


Seconded by Steve Mullet.  Motion approved. 


 
B. Criteria for valuing (potential) independent supply: See the supplementary detail 


in the agenda packet for details on options that CWA is considering making 
available to members.  The Board agreed that language should be added to 
confirm that the Board is open to other suggestions.  The Board provided by 
unanimous direction to staff that a resolution on this topic to be brought to the 
Board at next month’s meeting for approval. 
 


C. Workshop with Seattle, CWA, and non-members: Gwenn Maxfield summarized 
all three meetings to date.  The issues addressed at the first two meetings are 
outlined in the supplementary detail of the agenda packet.  Cascade continues to 
encourage all eligible agencies to join.  CWA reiterated its commitment to 
address the items agreed upon at the June 3-4 meeting regarding the Water Sales 
and Interlocal contract in an effort to demonstrate its earnestness in meeting 
potential member concerns.  The de-coupling issue is not addressed at this time, 
because CWA feels that to be a regional player it must execute a water sales 
contract with Seattle.  If renegotiations are not successful, then a revisit of the 
water sale contract's tie to the Interlocal Contract may be appropriate. 


 
At the adjournment of the June 14th  meeting, CWA reconfirmed its commitment 
to address the issues originally agreed upon in the first two meetings.   


  
A summary of the 6/14/99 meeting is currently being finished by Bob Wubbena 
(the summaries of the 6/3/99 and 6/4/99 meetings are already completed) and 
should me sent out soon. 
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Another meeting is scheduled for Monday, June 28, 1999, from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 
p.m. at Mercer Island City Hall.  CWA would like to meet with all agencies that 
intend to join CWA but feel that the Seattle contract issues are holding them back.  
CWA also plans to identify a negotiating team at the meeting, which should 
include both members and non-members. 


 
D. Central Puget Sound Water Suppliers Forum costs and participation (Forum): 


Gwenn Maxfield advised that the Forum is currently working on the “Outlook” (a 
study on water supply and demand).  Cascade's contribution to the effort being 
completed by a consulting team is $ 5,000.  The check has been mailed, but 
Tacoma requests that CWA first sign a contract which identifies the terms of the 
agreement and addresses liability issues, ownership of work product, and 
indemnity.  Mike Ruark has reviewed the contract.  Al Blanchard moved to 


approve Resolution 99-7 authorizing Gwenn Maxfield or Chuck Mosher to 


sign the Forum contract and return it to Tacoma.  Seconded by Steve Mullet.  


Motion approved. 


 


 
E. General Manager Update: Gwenn Maxfield advised that Mike Gagliardo has 


requested a postponement of his start date by one month to allow him more time 
to move his family here from the East Coast.  Al Blanchard moved to revise the 


contract with Mike Gagliardo, changing his start date by one month to 


August 5, and to extend CWA’s contract with Gwenn Maxfield by one 


month.  Steve Mullet seconded.  Motion approved.   
 
5. New Business 


A. Treasury functions for CWA: Mercer Island has agreed to provide treasury 
functions (i.e., write and mail payments after board approval, handle payroll 
transactions, and invest available cash) to CWA for a fee of $450 per month.  
Motion by Al Blanchard to approve Resolution 99-8 which allows CWA to 


enter into agreement with Mercer Island to perform treasury functions and 


also to authorize Gwenn Maxfield to transfer money from its current account 


to Mercer Island’s account.  Seconded by Steve Mullet.  Motion approved. 
 


B. Dispute Resolution:  It has been noted by outside review of CWA contracts that 
there is no provision for dispute resolution.  The drafters of both contracts were 
silent on the issue intentionally.  However, since the question has been raised, 
CWA felt it important for the board to address the issue.  Mike Ruark discussed 
some of the advantages and disadvantages of going to court versus using dispute 
resolution process to resolve disputes.  The pros and cons are outlined in Mr. 
Ruark’s correspondence to CWA in last month’s agenda packet.  The Board 
unanimously agreed that a decision on whether to include a provision in the 
Interlocal on dispute resolution should be addressed at a later date. 
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C. Regional Transmission Costs: See supplementary detail in the agenda packet. 
Steve Mullet moved to approve language clarifying CWA’s commitment to a 


regional transmission system and to authorize inclusion of the policy in 


agency audit findings as part of CWA’s commitment to delivery of supply to 


members.  Seconded by Al Blanchard.  Motion approved.  As with all audit 
findings, this policy is retroactive to all members as well as proactive to future 
members. 


 
D. Audit Negotiations:  Gwenn Maxfield advised that CWA has been negotiating 


with WD 119 and is waiting to hear back from WD 119’s engineer before 
resuming discussion. 


 
E. Mitigation for Old-Water Buyout impacts: See supplementary detail in agenda 


packet.  The Board supports the concept that CWA seek ways to assist agencies in 
joining CWA.  However, there was concern in acting as a banker for members 
when CWA itself is a new organization.  The board asked that the rate study 
presentation provide information that shows how such a proposal will impact 
rates. This will occur at the July 21 meeting. 


 
6. Approval of Vouchers: The Treasuer’s Report was read by Al Blanchard.  The total vouchers 
equals $31,032.66 and the balance on hand as of 6/16/99 equals $229,901.82.  Steve Mullet 


moved to approve the vouchers as presented by the Treasurer/Secretary.  Seconded by Al 


Blanchard.  Motion approved. 
 
7. Sign Approved Minutes, and Vouchers and Other 
 
8. Significant Correspondence: 


A. Audit findings:  Draft audits have been sent to Highline, Issaquah, WD 119, 
Redmond, Bryn Mawr, and Covington.  It is now up to the agencies to review the 
drafts and discuss any concerns or changes with CWA.  Each of these agencies 
have independent supply and they are or will be evaluating whether to turn it over 
to CWA.  Once an audit has been finalized and membership to CWA accepted by 
the agency, it will come to the Board for final approval. 


 
B. Correspondence from Mr. Coomer: The Board unanimously agreed that Mr. 


Coommer’s concerns are not unique and that a response from the Chair should be 
prepared to Mr. Coomer.  It was also suggested that CWA have a response to 
typical questions and concerns on-hand for member's use. 


 


9.   Next Meeting Location: Wednesday, July 21, 1999 at Tukwila Community Center.  
Roundtable at 5:30 p.m.  Meeting begins at 6:00 p.m. 
 
10.   Adjournment: The meeting was adjourned at 7:45 p.m. 
 


 


Members Present: 
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Chuck Mosher Bellevue e-mail: chuck@mosher.net  
Al Blanchard Skyway e-mail: ablanchard@desertonline.com 
Steve Mullet Tukwila fax: 206-241-6450 
 


Others Present: 


Bob George Samm. Plateau  Bill Brownfield WD 125 
John Thompson WD 125  Jon Ault Bryn Mawr 
Erin Leonhart Kirkland  Deb Symmonds Mercer Island 
Anne Weigle Mercer Island  Sheldon Lynne Issaquah 
Terry Olson WD 119  Alan Matthews Util. & Mgmt. Consultants 
Gary Johnson WD 125  Roger Eberhart Olympic View 
Mike Ruark CWA  George Landon Highline 
Steve Paul Moen WD 125  Mac McDonald Bothell 
Mike Noblet Bothell  Lloyd Warren Bellevue 
Gail Harrel Woodinville  Gwenn Maxfield CWA 
 


Recording Secretary:  Veronica Smith-Casem, CWA Administrative Assistant 
 
 
 


Charles Mosher, Chair 
 
 
 


Albert Blanchard, Secretary-Treasurer 








MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 


JULY 21, 1999 
 


TUKWILA COMMUNITY CENTER 
 


MINUTES 
 


 
 
1) ROLL CALL 
Chuck Mosher, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 6:51 PM.  Representatives from Bellevue, 
Skyway and Tukwila were Present, which did constitute a quorum.  Two members were absent. 
 
2) APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Two addition items were placed on the Agenda: Items 5D (Representation for King County Water 
Recycle) and 5E (Public Official Liability Insurance).  Al Blanchard moved approval of the Agenda 
as changed.  Jim Haggerton seconded.  The motion was Approved. 
 
3) APPROVAL OF MINUTES 


A) Meeting of the Board of Directors, June 16, 1999: Al Blanchard moved approval of the 
minutes from June 17, 1999.  Seconded by Jim Haggerton.  The motion was Approved 


 
4) OLD BUSINESS 


A) Resolution 99-9 - Policies Regarding Purchase of Potential Independent Supplies: 
See supplementary detail in the Agenda packet for options that CWA will be making 
available for financing projects.  Al Blanchard moved approval of Resolution 99-9.  Jim 
Haggerton seconded.  The motion was Approved. 
 
B) Resolution 99-10 - CWA Commitment Concerning Regional Transmission 
System: This resolution will clarify CWA's commitment concerning the regional water 
supply transmission system.  Jim Haggerton moved approval of Resolution 99-10.  Al 
Blanchard seconded.  The motion was Approved. 
 
C) Mitigation for Old Water Buy-Out Impacts: Due to the polices adopted on behalf of 
CWA by the IWG Board on March 17, the Interim General Manager recommended that 
CWA not entertain options which place CWA in the position of banker.  This does not 
preclude an agency from requesting an exception, as a situation may require.  The Board 
decided to not take any action on this issue. 
 
D) Update on Workshop of CWA Members and Non-Members: There have been two 
more meetings to discuss how to make joining CWA easier.  The Board thanked the 
members and non-members for their time and dedication. 
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5) NEW BUSINESS 
A) RCFC Charges and Timing of Implementation: See supplementary detail in the Agenda 
packet.  The public questioned the time span proposed by the CWA.  The Board decided to 
further investigate this issue and assigned a task force consisting of Roger Eberhart, Ted 
Freemire, Keith Harris and Gwenn Maxfield to discuss the details surrounding this issue.  A 
recommendation for handling this issue will be submitted at the August meeting. 
 
B) 2000 Budget and Rates: John Ghilarducci presented this issue to CWA for FCS Group Inc.  
See presentation handout.  Jim Haggerton moved approval of the proposed 2000 Budget and 
Rates.  Al Blanchard seconded.  The motion was approved, subject to revisions to the 2000 
Budget and Rates as additional members join CWA. 
 
C) Master Business Application (License): Jim Haggerton moved to authorize the Chairman, 
Vice-Chairman and Secretary/Treasurer to sign the "Master Application" on behalf of CWA and 
submit it to the Washington State Department of Revenue.  Al Blanchard seconded.  The 
motion was Approved. 
 
D) Representative for King County Water Reuse: The Board directed the Chairman to 
appoint a representative of CWA to represent CWA on a King County committee for water 
reuse.  A letter will be forthcoming from King County requesting a representative, and Mr. 
Mosher will designate a representative at that time. 
 
E) Insurance for Public Official Liability: The Board authorized the Chairman to sign the 
insurance forms for CWA in order to obtain quotes on Insurance for Public Official Liability.  
The purpose submitting the forms is to obtain quotes.  The Interim General Manager will 
submit the form to two agencies for this purpose. 


 
6) APPROVAL OF VOUCHERS 
 
7) SIGN APPROVED MINUTES, VOUCHERS AND OTHERS  
 
8) SIGNIFICANT CORRESPONDENCE 


A) Letter to SPU from CWA: A letter was sent to SPU, which reiterated a request to reopen 
negotiations on four points within the water sales contract. 


 
9) NEXT MEETING 
The next meeting will be held at the Kirkland Maintenance Center on August 18, 6 PM. 
 
10) ADJOURN 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:40 PM. 
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ATTENDANCE 
 


Members Present: 
Chuck Mosher  City of Bellevue 
Al Blanchard  Skyway W/S District 
Jim Haggerton  City of Tukwila 
 
Others Present 
Deb Symmonds 
Ted Freemire 
Tim Jebast 
Roger Eberhart 
Jim Walker 
Bill Brownfield 
Gwenn Maxfield 
John Thompson 
Terry Olson 
Stu Turner 
Sheldon Lynne 
Jack Leininger 
Gary Johnson 
George Landon 
Keith Harris 
Pamela Matthews 
Gail Harrell 
 
 
 
 
Approved By: 
 
 
 
.                                                                                                                                                          . 
Charles Mosher, Chair       Date 
 
 
 
.                                                                                                                                                          . 
Albert Blanchard, Secretary/Treasurer     Date 








MINUTES 
Cascade Water Alliance 


Board of Directors 
Kirkland Maintenance Center 


August 18, 1999 
 
 
1. ROLL CALL 
Chuck Mosher, Chair, called the Meeting to Order at 6:00 PM.  Board Members from 
the City of Bellevue, the City of Mercer Island, Skyway Water & Sewer District and the 
City of Tukwila were present, constituting a quorum.  A meeting attendance sheet was 
passed around. 
 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
The Agenda was approved unanimously, by affirmation. 
 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Albert Blanchard suggested a change to Item 4.A in the Minutes of the July 21, 1999 
Meeting, and moved approval with that change.  Steve Mullet seconded the motion.  
The motion was approved unanimously. 
 
4. OLD BUSINESS 


A. RCFC Charges and Timing of Implementation 
The policy from the July 21 Meeting, regarding provision of adequate advance 
notice of the RCFC charges to developers was discussed.  At that time, the 
Board determined that RCFC charges would not be applicable for 
permits/availability certificates received prior to October 1, 1999, so long as 
appropriate meters were paid for no later than December 31, 1999 and installed 
not later than December 31, 2000.  Discussion centered on two items: 
arrangements made prior to the effective date of the policy and the applicability 
of RCFC charges to governmental extensions of service.   
 
Alan Merkle moved adoption of the policy, with an amendment exempting 
agreements entered into prior to August 18, 1999.  Alan Blanchard seconded the 
motion.   
 
Steve Mullet moved that the policy be further amended to limit its effect to only 
private developer extensions.  Alan Merkle seconded the motion as a friendly 
amendment. 
 
The final motion reads as follows: 
To the extend not inconsistent with any agreements executed and effective as of 
August 18, 1999, allow Members to permit private developers to pay for meters 
by December 31, 1999, for which they have received permits/availability 
certificates prior to October 1, 1999 and not incur an RCFC expense if the meters 
are installed not later than December 31, 2000. 
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The motion was approved unanimously. 
 
Chuck Mosher asked the task force that developed the original policy to meet 
and develop a recommendation for the timing of RCFC charges for governmental 
extensions, for consideration at the next Board meeting.  
 


5. NEW BUSINESS 
A. Application for IRS 501c3 


The Interim General Manager had prepared an application for 501c3 status for 
the Cascade Water Alliance.  The only practical limitation of this status will be to 
limit the amount of dollars used for lobbying.  It was agreed that this restriction 
would not be problematic.  Upon motion by Alan Merkle and second by Steve 
Mullet, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair to execute the application 
and directed the General Manager to submit the application to the Internal 
Revenue Service. 
 


B.  Acceptance of Membership Offered to Woodinville Water District 
The Woodinville Water District, at its August 3, 1999 meeting approved 
acceptance of the membership offer made by the Cascade Water Alliance.  The 
District Board named Maureen Jewitt as its representative on the Cascade 
Board.  Commissioner Jewitt delivered the appropriate membership documents 
to the Chair, included a letter from the District to Cascade outlining its “vision of 
what needs to be accomplished in order that District continue its membership 
after the formation period has closed”. 
 
Upon motion by Steve Mullet and second by Alan Blanchard, acceptance of 
Woodinville Water District as a member of the Cascade Water Alliance was 
approved unanimously. 


 


C. Public Officials Liability Insurance 
Two proposals for Public Officials Liability Insurance were received, and 
summaries provided to the Board.  Alan Merkle noted that he preferred the 
$1,000,000 coverage, which was a more standard amount.  He also noted that a 
policy without Punitive and Exemplary Damage Exclusion may not be available in 
the State of Washington, and that any policy retroactively should cover any 
known acts of the Board (to the April formation of Cascade). 
 
The General Manager suggested that he review the proposals with the General 
Counsel and provide a recommendation to the Board at the next meeting.  This 
suggestion was acceptable to the Board. 


 
6. GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT 
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Michael Gagliardo reported that he is feeling more comfortable after just over two weeks 
on the job.  He has been meeting with Members and potential members and taking part 
in a variety of regional meetings.  He expressed his excitement about being in the 
region and his anticipation of a very successful future for the Cascade Water Alliance. 
 
 
7. APPROVAL OF TREASURER’S REPORT AND VOUCHERS 
The Treasurer’s Report and Vouchers for expenses incurred in July were provided to 
the Board.  Alan Blanchard reviewed the Report and moved approval of the Treasurer’s 
report and authorization of payment for Vouchers 1261 through 1274, as provided to the 
Board.  Steve Mullet seconded the motion and it was approved unanimously.   


 
8. SIGN APPROVED MINUTES, RESOLUTIONS AND VOUCHERS 


 
9. SIGNIFICANT CORRESPONDENCE 
Two letters from Diana Gale, Seattle Public Utilities were provided to the Board.  The 
first was a July 29, 1999 letter to Charles Mosher, re: Seattle/CWA Water Sales 
Agreement, which in essence stated that Cascade would have to demonstrate 
acceptance of the Interlocal Contract by 75% of Seattle Purveyors before the City would 
begin any discussions of changes to that Agreement. 
 
The second was an August 9, 1999 letter to Gwenn Maxfield, Interim General Manager, 
re: regional-planning efforts.  The letter outlined a variety of planning activities underway 
in the region and noted that SPU has concluded that it was premature to launch a 
Critical Water Supply Planning Process (CWSP).  Based on earlier conversations, this 
response was unexpected. 
 
These issues were discussed and it was concluded that encouraging membership in 
Cascade was essential to demonstrate a unified position to Seattle.  It was noted that 
the Regional Outlook being prepared for the Central Puget Sound Water Suppliers 
Forum was an important factor in SPU’s stated position on regional planning.  However, 
this relies heavily on the development of an “implementation strategy” based on the 
Outlook.  The Forum has only just begun to discuss what its “phase 2” activities might 
include.   
 
King County and follow-up letter. 
 
10. NEXT MEETING  
Date:  The next meeting of the Board of Directors of the Cascade Water Alliance will be 
on September 22, 1999.  Roundtable discussion and refreshments will begin at 5:00 
PM.  The meeting will start at 5:30 PM. 
 
NOTE:  Board Meetings are normally held on the third Wednesday of each month.  The 
September Meeting was moved to accommodate interested participants to attend the 
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Fall Meeting of the Washington Association of Sewer and Water Districts (September 
15 – 17). 
 
Location:  Bellfield Office Park, Bellevue, WA.  Directions to be provided with the 
Agenda. 
 
11. ADJOURN – 
The Meeting adjourned at 7:00 PM. 
 
 
 
 
ATTENDANCE: 
 
Board Members Present: 
Chuck Mosher, City of Bellevue, Chair 
Alan Merkle, City of Mercer Island, Vice-Chair 
Albert Blanchard, Skyway Water & Sewer District, Secretary/Treasurer 
Steve Mullet, City of Tukwila 
 
Staff Present: 
Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
 
Others Present: 
Michael Ruark 
Anne Weigle 
Don Fiene 
Ray Griffin 
John Thompson 
Ed Cebron 
Stu Turner 
Lloyd Warren 
Erin Leonhart 
Jon Ault 
Margaret Wiggins 
Jack Leininger 
Terry Olson 
Bill Brownfield 
Gary Johnson 
Roger Eberhardt 
Gail Harrell 
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APPROVED BY: 
 
 
 
 
Charles Mosher, Chair 
 
 
 
Alan Merkle, Vice Chair 
 
 
 
 
Maureen Jewitt, Secretary/Treasurer 
 
 
 
C:\My Documents\cwa\Board mtgs\8-18-99 minutes.doc 








MINUTES 
Cascade Water Alliance 


Board of Directors 
Bellefield Office Park – Conference Center 


September 22, 1999 
 
 
1. ROLL CALL 
Chuck Mosher, Chair, called the Meeting to Order at 5:40 PM.  Board Members from 
the City of Bellevue, the City of Mercer Island, Skyway Water & Sewer District, the City 
of Kirkland and the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a quorum.  An alternate 
Board Member from Woodinville Water District was present.  The Board Member from 
Woodinville arrived after the start of the Meeting.  A meeting attendance sheet was 
available at the door for all attendees. 
 
 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
It was requested that two additional items be added to the Agenda: The representative 
of the City of Redmond requested an opportunity to address the Board and Sants 
Contreras requested a discussion of Cascade’s relationship with the East King County 
Regional Water Association.  These were added as New Business items 5.B and 5.C.   
Upon motion by Alan Merkle and second by Sants Contreras, the revised Agenda was 
approved unanimously. 
 
 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
A number of “typos” were noted in the Minutes of the August 18, 1999 Meeting.  Alan 
Merkle moved approval with the corrections noted.  Sants Contreras seconded the 
motion and the Minutes were approved unanimously. 
 
 
4. OLD BUSINESS 


A. Public Officials Liability Insurance 
Public Officials Liability Insurance proposals received from two brokers were 
briefly discussed at the August Board of Directors Meeting.  Michael Ruark, 
Cascade attorney, has reviewed the proposals and recommends coverage from 
Zurich London ($1,000,000 limit, with Punitive and Exemplary Damage 
Exclusion), available through Aon Risk Services.  Punitive and exemplary 
damages are not allowed in Washington.  The quoted annual premium is 
$1,903.62. 
 
Zurich London is offering an “insurance” policy rather than “indemnification” 
coverage.  Indemnification would provide coverage in the event of a judgement 
against Cascade.  Cascade would be responsible to provide its own defense at 
its own cost.  Insurance would cover a claim against Cascade, even if the event 
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occurred prior to the policy taking effect.  The insurance company would also 
defend Cascade. 
 
Upon motion by Sants Contreras and second by Alan Merkle, the Board 
authorized the General Manager to obtain Public Officials Liability Insurance 
coverage from Zurich London through Aon Risk Services. 
 


B. Membership Status 
Current Cascade Membership represents close to 50% of Seattle Purveyors (by 
volume).  While this is significant, it is still short of the 75% required by the end of 
the Formation Period (November 14, 1999).  Many cities and districts have 
received Membership Audits for review and others are scheduled to receive 
completed audits in the next few weeks.  If all agencies with audits completed or 
under development elect to join Cascade prior to November 15, Cascade 
membership would represent over 80 % of Seattle Purveyors (by volume).  A 
table summarizing Membership was distributed as part of the meeting package. 
 
Since there will likely be significant activity related to additional agencies 
accepting Cascade Membership offers in the final days of the Formation Period 
(which ends on November 15, 1999) the Board discussed setting additional 
meeting dates in October and November to accommodate acceptance of new 
members.  
 
Sants Contreras moved that the regular meetings of the Board be moved to the 
second Wednesday of each month and that additional meetings be scheduled for 
October 27 and November 3.  Steve Mullet seconded the motion, with the 
addition that the meetings on October 27 and November be held only if 
necessary and be limited to addressing new Membership offers.  The motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
The Board Meeting schedule for the remainder of 1999 is as follows: 
 
Regular Meetings October 13 
   November 10 
   December 8 
Special Meetings (if necessary) October 27 
     November 3 
 
Albert Blanchard noted that the Skyway Water District has officially merged with 
the Bryn-Mawr/Lakeridge Water District.  While he is a commissioner of the 
merged district, Skyway technically no longer exists and Bryn-Mawr has not yet 
accepted Cascade membership.  The appropriateness of Mr. Blanchard 
continuing to serve as an officer of Cascade was discussed. 
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Alan Merkle moved that the Board relieve Albert Blanchard of his duties as 
Secretary/Treasurer of Cascade and appoint Maureen Jewitt as 
Secretary/Treasurer.  The motion was seconded by Sants Contreras and 
approved unanimously. 
 
 


5. NEW BUSINESS 
A. PROPOSED RESOLUTION 99 – 11 


The Formation Period and the Special Withdrawal provisions approved by 
adoption of Resolution 99 – 6 (May 1999) are important components of the 
Cascade Interlocal Contract.  The structure of Membership Offers during the 
Formation Period provides an “incentive” for agencies to join early and participate 
in the development of the detailed operating processes of Cascade.  Special 
withdrawal provisions were provided, so that only under certain circumstances, a 
Member could withdraw from Cascade during the Formation Period. 
 
The end of the Formation Period is rapidly approaching and the major conditions 
approved in May have not yet been satisfied.  Even if all these items are 
accomplished by November 14, it is highly doubtful that the detailed provisions 
required for Cascade to assume management of the Purveyor agreements can 
be developed in time to meet the January 1, 2000 implementation time frame. 
 
Resolution 99 – 11 amends the Interlocal Contract so that, among other things, 
the transfer of Member rights under the Seattle Purveyor Contracts to Cascade, 
and Cascade’s obligation to provide Members water supply be postponed from 
January 1, 2000 to January 1, 2001.  The end of the Formation Period would 
remain November 14, 1999.  A Special Withdrawal Period (between October 1, 
2000 and November 15, 2000; or earlier if an agreement with Seattle for the sale 
of water is approved) is provided. 
 
Such an amendment would still require agencies to decide if they are going to 
join Cascade in the very near future.  However, it will then allow Cascade 
Members to continue to make progress in addressing issues critical to the future 
water supply of the region (such as the Tacoma Second Supply Project and the 
Seattle/Cascade water supply agreement).  For individual cities and districts, it 
would mean that 2000 is “business as usual” while details are worked out related 
to various regional matters.   
 
A section-by-section review of the proposed amendments to the Interlocal 
Contract was provided at the meeting. 


 
The implications of the proposed amendments were discussed.  Alan Merkle 
asked if Seattle would agree to continue negotiations of a water supply 
agreement if Cascade did not reach the 75% Membership level.  Steve Mullet 
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noted that both Seattle and Cascade had to determine what the appropriate 
“threshold” membership level would be.  Chuck Mosher noted that the proposed 
amendments provide additional time to answer these and other important 
questions, and for all agencies in the region to have a voice in the decision 
making process.  It was acknowledged that a number of potential members 
would welcome additional time to continue to develop necessary details of 
Cascade operation. 
 
Michael Gagliardo reported on follow up to the September 16, 1999 letter from 
Paul Reiter (In the form of a conversation with Ray Hoffman as Paul was out of 
town).  Ray indicated that Cascade should have notified Seattle prior to 
considering any amendments tot he Interlocal Contract.  He also reiterated that 
Seattle Public Utilities could not commit to discuss changes in the proposed 
Water Supply Agreement until receiving permission form the City Council and 
Mayor and this could only be requested after Cascade reached the 75% 
membership level.   
 
It was noted that the Old Water Buyout Schedule would have to be recalculated 
if the effective date was to be postponed until January 1, 2001.  In addition, a 
number of typographical errors were noted in the Resolution. 
 
Alan Merkle moved adoption of Resolution 99 – 11 with the correction of 
typographical errors noted and adding the following language to Section 4: “and 
Exhibit D (Purveyor Contract (Old Water) Buyout) shall be modified by 
consultant calculations to account for the January 1, 2001 effective date and 
such modifications are incorporated by reference herein”. 
 
Sants Contreras seconded the motion and requested discussion on a response 
to Mr. Reiter’s letter.  Chuck Mosher noted that the IWG and Cascade notified 
Seattle of water supply contract concerns beginning in February 1999.  Alan 
Merkle noted that Cascade might need to be prepared to approach Seattle with 
less that 75% membership.  The letter seemed to serve notice that a 
membership level less that 75% would be reason for Seattle to refuse to discuss 
our concerns with the water supply agreement.   
 
The Cascade Board unanimously approved Resolution 99 – 11. 
 


B. CITY OF REDMOND – MEMBERSHIP AUDIT QUESTIONS 
Scott Thomasson raised two issues related to the City of Redmond Membership 
Audit.  The first related to the transfer of demand shares represented by 
wholesale water purchased by Redmond from Kirkland and Bellevue.  Both 
Bellevue and Kirkland have been requested to approve such transfer and 
appropriate follow up will be made to ensure the transfer. 
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The second issue related to the treatment of Union Hill.  Cascade’s position is 
that so long as Redmond is obligated to supply water to Union Hill and Redmond 
is a Cascade member, the ultimate obligation to supply water is with Cascade.  
Therefore, Union Hill demand is subject to all costs charged t Redmond by 
Cascade.  This same principle has been applied to other members with “satellite” 
systems. 
 


C. CASCADE RELATIONSHIP WITH EAST KING REGIONAL WATER ASSOCIATION 
Sants Contreras noted that representatives of Cascade should meet with 
representatives of the East King Regional Water Association to discuss the future 
role of the RWA and its relationship with Cascade.  The Board agreed and 
directed the General Manager to set a meeting with EKRWA. 
 
 


6. GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT 
Michael Gagliardo reported on the following items: 


 Development of an Employee Benefit Package; 
 Filling the Executive Assistant position; 
 Status of Tacoma Second Supply Pipeline negotiations; and 
 Puget Sound Regional Water Suppliers Forum activities. 


 
 
7. APPROVAL OF TREASURER’S REPORT AND VOUCHERS 
The Treasurer’s Report and Vouchers for expenses incurred in August were provided to 
the Board.  Alan Merkle moved approval of the Treasurer’s report and authorization of 
payment for Vouchers 1277 through 1287, as provided to the Board.  Sants Contreras 
seconded the motion and it was approved unanimously.   
 
8. SIGNIFICANT CORRESPONDENCE 
The following correspondence was distributed: 


A. August 10, 1999 Memorandum from Foster Pepper & Shefelman to Woodinville 
Water District re.  Initiative 695; 


B. August 17, 1999 letter from Washington Association of Sewer and Water Districts, 
King County Section Four, to King County Executive re.  regional planning; 


C. August 31, 1999 letter from IRS to Cascade re.  501 c 3 application; 


D. September 8, 1999 letter to Seattle Public Utilities from Cascade re. Cascade 
Membership and regional planning; 


E. September 13, 1999 letter from Seattle Public Utilities to Purveyor/CWA member re.  
Director sabbatical leave; 


F. September 14, 1999 letter from Seattle Public Utilities to CWA re. Director sabbatical 
leave; and 


G. September 16, 1999 letter to Cascade from SPU re. Water Supply Agreement. 
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9. NEXT MEETING  
Date:  The next regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Cascade Water 
Alliance will be on Wednesday October 13, 1999.  Roundtable discussion and 
refreshments will begin at 5:00 PM.  The meeting will start at 5:30 PM. 
 
NOTE:  Beginning in October 1999, regular Board Meetings will normally be held on the 
second Wednesday of each month.  
 
Location:  Bellfield Office Park, Bellevue, WA, if available.  If the space is not available, 
an alternate location will be selected.  The location and directions will to be provided 
prior to the Meeting, with the Agenda. 
 
10. ADJOURN – 
The Meeting adjourned at 7:10 PM. 
 
 
 
 
ATTENDANCE: 
 
Board Members Present: 
Chuck Mosher, City of Bellevue, Chair 
Alan Merkle, City of Mercer Island, Vice-Chair 
Albert Blanchard, Skyway Water & Sewer District, Secretary/Treasurer 
Steve Mullet, City of Tukwila 
Sants Contreras, City of Kirkland 
Maureen Jewitt, Woodinville Water District 
 
Staff Present: 
Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
 
Others Present: 
Michael Ruark 
Anne Weigle 
Ray Griffin 
John Thompson 
Ed Cebron 
Lloyd Warren 
Erin Leonhart 
Jon Ault 
Jack Leininger 
Terry Olson 
Bill Brownfield 
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Gary Johnson 
Roger Eberhardt 
Gail Harrell 
Ted Freemire 
Gewnn Maxfield 
Sheldon Lynne 
Scott Thomasson 
Pamela Matthews 
Deb Symmonds 
Emily Gagliardo 
 
 
 
 
 
 
APPROVED BY: 
 
 
 
 
 
Charles Mosher, Chair 
 
 
 
 
 
Alan Merkle, Vice Chair 
 
 
 
 
 
Maureen Jewitt, Secretary/Treasurer 
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MINUTES 
Cascade Water Alliance 


Board of Directors 
Woodinville Water District 


October 13, 1999 
 
 
1. ROLL CALL 
Chuck Mosher, Chair, called the Meeting to Order at 5:30 PM.  Board Members from 
the City of Bellevue, the City of Kirkland, the City of Tukwila and the Woodinville Water 
District were present, constituting a quorum.  A meeting attendance sheet was available 
at the door for all attendees. 
 
 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
The General Manager requested that one additional item be added to the Agenda: Item 
5.E. an invitation by King County to participate in a policy task force on water 
reclamation.  Information on this additional Agenda item is available in the 
Supplemental Information package.  Upon motion by Sants Contreras and second by 
Maureen Jewitt, the revised Agenda was approved unanimously. 
 
 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was noted that the presence of the Member from the City of Kirkland was 
inadvertently missing from the Roll Call section of the Minutes of the September 22, 
1999 Meeting.  Sants Contreras moved approval with correction of the Roll Call section.  
Steve Mullet seconded the motion and the Minutes were approved unanimously. 
 
 
4. OLD BUSINESS 


A. Membership Status 
The General Manager reviewed the status of Membership Offers and discussions 
between Cascade and potential members.  The importance of continuing to strive 
to meet the 75% Seattle Purveyor membership level was discussed as was the 
status of other related activities (such as the Tacoma Second Supply project).  It 
was stressed that even if Cascade membership is less than 75% Seattle 
Purveyors at the end of the Formation Period, Cascade members will continue to 
develop collective water supply options.  Chuck Mosher noted that it was 
important to work together and move ahead with development of a regional 
system and that Cascade will be an active participant in this area.  Steve Mullet 
expressed continued support for maintaining the current Formation Period dates. 
 


B. Confirmation Process for Resolution 99 – 11 Interlocal Contract 
Amendments 


The Mercer Island City Council confirmed the Interlocal Contract amendments 
approved by Resolution 99 – 11 on October 4, 1999.  The Woodinville 
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Commissioners discussed the amendments on October 5, 1999 (action is 
scheduled for October 19).  Action by the City Councils of Bellevue, Kirkland and 
Tukwila will be scheduled in late October or early November. 


 
C. Public Officials Liability Insurance 


The Supplemental Information package includes a letter form Aon Risk Services 
dated October 12, 1999, forwarding an insurance binder and requesting payment 
of the annual premium for Public Officials Liability Insurance.  The insurance 
policy is in effect October 12, 1999 through October 12, 2000. 


 
D. Employee Benefits Package 


Employee health insurance is not available through the Association of 
Washington Cities, as was reported at the September Board Meeting.  The 
General Manager is working with the Benefits Administrator in Mercer Island to 
identify other options for health insurance so that a recommendation can be 
made to the Board in November.  Until health insurance is effective, the General 
Manager will continue coverage through COBRA. 


 
 
5. NEW BUSINESS 


A. Acceptance of Membership Offer by City of Issaquah 


The City of Issaquah has agreed to the terms of the Membership Offer from 
Cascade.  Sheldon Lynne, City Engineer, reported on the City’s actions to accept 
membership and noted that Mayor Frisinger is the designated representative for 
the City.  Unfortunately the Mayor had a schedule conflict and was not able to 
attend.  Upon motion by Sants Contreras and second by Maureen Jewitt the City 
of Issaquah was unanimously accepted as a member of Cascade. 


 


B. Transfer of Existing Water Supply Assets 
The Interlocal Agreement specifies that Cascade “must accept” transfer of 
existing Water Supply Assets from Members admitted during the Formation 
Period, subject to the results of the Audit (Section 3.6.a.).  Section 5.1 specifies 
that other than provided for in 3.6, “Cascade may (but is not obligated to) accept 
transfer of supply assets offered by Members”.  Prior to the approval of 
Resolution 99 – 11, amending certain provisions of the Interlocal Contract, this 
difference in Cascade obligation required agencies to make the transfer decision 
at the time of accepting Membership. 
 
The postponing of Cascade water supply obligations to January 1, 2001 
effectively postpones the time by which Cascade needs to know which existing 
supplies will be transferred and which will remain independent.   
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The following motion was made by Sants Contreras and seconded by Maureen 
Jewitt and passed unanimously: 


 
The Cascade Water Alliance will accept transfer of existing Water Supply 
Assets from Members joining during the Formation Period (subject to the 
findings of the Membership Audit), if the Member: 
 


 Notifies Cascade that the Member desires to transfer an existing Water 
Supply Assets; and 


 Such notification is provided not later than November 15, 2000 (or not 
later than the date by which Cascade executes a contract with the City of 
Seattle for the supply of water). 


 
An issue related to voting rights was raised related to Members postponing a 
decision on transfer of existing Supply Assets to Cascade.  Each agency has one 
vote as a Member of Cascade.  In addition, votes based on demand shares are 
based on total wholesale purchases of the agency.  If independent supply is 
turned over to Cascade, an agency receives demand share votes based on the 
supply purchased from Cascade (including that from its independent supply).  If 
the agency retains its independent supply, no demand share votes are assigned 
(since no wholesale water is purchased). 
 
The Board confirmed that demand share voting rights would be based on total 
water purchases from Cascade and no demand share votes would be assigned 
for existing supplies until these supplies are formerly turned over to Cascade for 
management. 
 


C. Execution of Assignment and Assumption of Water Purveyor Contract with 
Seattle 


Membership Offers to date have included, as a condition of Cascade 
Membership, that the Applicant provide an executed Assignment and 
Assumption Contract, which Cascade would hold until the Seattle Water Supply 
Contract is executed.  The postponement of certain key dates approved by 
Resolution 99 – 11 Interlocal Contract amendments will require certain changes 
in the Assignment Contract (the effective date, certain references tot he Seattle 
Supply Agreement and references to the Interlocal Contract).   
 


The following motion was made by Sants Contreras and seconded by Maureen 
Jewitt and passed unanimously: 


 
Cascade Water Alliance Membership Offers will be modified to state that 
Members agree to execute and deliver an appropriate Assignment and 
Assumption of Water Purveyor Contract with Seattle prior tot he execution by 
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Cascade of a Seattle Water Supply Agreement.  As with al audit findings, this 
provision is retroactive to all Members as well as proactive to future Members. 


 
D. Reconciliation of Old Water Buy Out Schedule 


Seattle Contract Purveyors joining Cascade during the Formation Period will 
make or receive payments representing “old water buyout” (Section 7.6 of the 
Interlocal Contract).  The old water buy out has been determined by comparing 
forecasts of costs incurred from wholesale water purchases directly from Seattle 
and costs incurred through rates, annual dues and RCFC’s paid to Cascade.  
Through this comparison, the old water buy-out is currently calculated as a fixed 
amount either payable by the Member to Cascade or payable from Cascade to 
the Member and is contained in Exhibit D to the Interlocal Contract. 
 
It is recognized that despite the reasonableness of the assumptions of future 
conditions used in the calculation of the old water buy out amounts, it is likely that 
actual conditions will differ from the assumptions used.  Agencies considering 
Membership in Cascade have requested that a mechanism be established that 
will identify and correct any overpayments or underpayments resulting from 
actual conditions differing from assumed conditions.  The postponement of the 
effective date for the old water buy out (to January 1, 2001) provides an 
opportunity for Cascade to develop a reconciliation mechanism. 


 


The following motion was made by Sants Contreras and seconded by Maureen 
Jewitt and passed unanimously: 


The Cascade Water Alliance will, not later than June 15, 2000 (or prior to 
entering into a contract with the City of Seattle for the supply of water, which 
ever is sooner) develop a mechanism to account for actual differences 
(savings or costs) to Members when comparing the cost of water under the 
current Seattle rate structure and the actual Cascade rates, for the period 
2001 through 2011 (the expiration date of the current Purveyor Contracts).  
This mechanism will include an adjustment (or periodic adjustments) to the 
old water buy out schedule such that overpayments or underpayments by 
Members are identified and corrected. 


 
E. Invitation to Participate in Policy Task Force for King County Water 
Reclamation Program 


The King County Department of Natural Resources is implementing its water 
reclamation program and has requested that the Cascade Water Alliance 
participate in a policy task force on the subject.  The County is asking that 
Cascade identify two individuals to participate in the Task Force. 
 
Other participants invited to participate are: The Washington Association of 
Sewer & Water Districts (2); the City of Bellevue (1); the Suburban Cities 
Association (2); the City of Seattle (2); the university of Washington (1); the State 
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Departments of Health and Ecology (1 each); and a representative of the 
environmental community. 
 
The Board determined that the representatives from Cascade would be the 
General Manager and a representative from a Member with particular interest in 
water reclamation programs, to be named later. 


 
 
6. GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT 
Michael Gagliardo reported on the following items: 


 Development of the work plan for 2000, including thoughts on the staffing plan 
and required consultant assistance; 


 Filling the Executive Assistant position; and 
 Status of Tacoma Second Supply Pipeline negotiations. 


 
 
7. APPROVAL OF TREASURER’S REPORT AND VOUCHERS 
Vouchers for expenses incurred in September were provided to the Board.  A 
Treasurers’ Report is not available since bank statements for the period ending 
September 30, 1999 were just received.  A Treasurers’ Report will be provided at the 
November Meeting.  An additional Voucher was presented for payment of the liability 
insurance premium.  Maureen Jewitt moved approval and authorization of payment for 
Vouchers 1288 through 1295, as provided to the Board.  Sants Contreras seconded the 
motion and it was approved unanimously.   
 
 
8. SIGNIFICANT CORRESPONDENCE 
The following correspondence was distributed: 


 Letter to Cascade from Aon Risk Services, dated October 12, 1999 Re. Public 
Officials Coverage 


 Letter to Cascade Water Alliance from King County Department of Natural 
Resources, dated September 27, 1999, Re. Policy Task Force for King County 
Water Reclamation Program. 


 
 
9. NEXT MEETING  
Date:  The next regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Cascade Water 
Alliance will be on Wednesday November 10, 1999.  Roundtable discussion and 
refreshments will begin at 5:00 PM.  The meeting will start at 5:30 PM. 
 
Location:  The City of Kirkland offered to host the November meeting.  If space in 
Kirkland were not available, the Bellfield Office Park would be considered as a back-up 
location.  If neither space is available, an alternate location will be selected.  The 
location and directions will to be provided prior to the Meeting, with the Agenda. 
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10. ADJOURN – 
The Meeting adjourned at 6:50 PM. 
 
 
 
 
ATTENDANCE: 
 
Board Members Present: 
Chuck Mosher, City of Bellevue, Chair 
Maureen Jewitt, Woodinville Water District, Secretary/Treasurer 
Steve Mullet, City of Tukwila 
Sants Contreras, City of Kirkland 
 
Staff Present: 
Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
 
Others Present: 
Albert Blanchard 
Ray Griffin 
John Thompson 
Lloyd Warren 
Erin Leonhart 
Jon Ault 
Jack Leininger 
Terry Olson 
Gary Johnson 
Roger Eberhart 
Ted Freemire 
Gwen Maxfield 
Sheldon Lynne 
Bob George 
Steve Sterlingson 
Keith Harris 
Jim Streit 
Bob Bandarra 
Pamela Matthews 
Deb Symmonds 
Nancy Davidson 
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APPROVED BY: 
 
 
 
 
 
Charles Mosher, Chair 
 
 
 
 
 
Alan Merkle, Vice Chair 
 
 
 
 
 
Maureen Jewitt, Secretary/Treasurer 
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CASCADE WATER ALLIANCE 


MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


NOVEMBER 10,  1999 


MERCER ISLAND CITY HALL 


MINUTES 
 
1. Roll Call 


Chuck Mosher, Chair called the meeting to order at 5:30 PM.  Board Members from the City of 
Bellevue, the City of Kirkland, the City of Mercer Island, the City of Tukwila and the alternate 
Board Member from the Woodinville Water District were present, constituting a quorum.  A 
meeting attendance sheet was available at the door for all attendees. 


 
2. Approval of Agenda  


A revised agenda, adding acceptance of Membership offers by the City of Duvall and the 
Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District was distributed to the Board.  Upon motion by 
Alan Merkle and second by Sants Contreras the revised agenda was approved unanimously. 
 


3. Approval of Minutes 
Upon motion by Sants Contreras and second by Gwenn Maxfield the Minutes of the October 
13, 1999 Board of Directors Meeting were approved unanimously. 
 


4. New Business 
A. Membership Status 


The General Manager provided an update on the status of Membership Offers and 
distributed a spreadsheet showing the status of discussions between Cascade and potential 
member agencies. 


B. Confirmation Status for Resolution 99 – 11 Interlocal Contract Amendments 


The Interlocal Contract amendments approved by Resolution 99 – 11 were confirmed by the 
Mercer Island City Council on October 4, 1999, by the Woodinville Commissioners on 
October 19, 1999, the Bellevue City Council on November 1, 1999 and by the Tukwila City 
Council on October 18, 1999.  These actions constitute approval by more than the necessary 
65% Dual Majority. 


C. Employee Benefits Package 


At the October Board Meeting it was reported that employee health insurance is not 
available through the Association of Washington Cities, as previously discussed.  The 
General Manager and the Mercer Island Benefits Coordinator have identified medical 
insurance available through Costco, however dental and vision plans have yet to be 
identified.  A recommended Employee Benefits Package (including pension/retirement 
program and medical/dental/ life insurance program) will be presented to the Board as soon 
as possible. 
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D. 501 c 3 Status 


The IRS has informed Cascade that requires additional information to determine if Cascade 
is exempt from Federal income tax.  In letter dated October 27, 1999, the Service noted that 
Cascade might consider seeking tax-exempt status under Section 501 (c) (12), rather than 501 
(c) (3).  The additional information will be provided as requested.  The General Manager will 
discuss the difference between 501 (c) (3) and 501 (c) (12) with Hugh Spitzer. 


E. Participation on the Policy Task Force for King County Water Reclamation 
Program 
The first meeting of the Task Force was held on November 9, 1999.  At the October 
Meeting, the Board named the General Manager as one representative of Cascade and 
postponed naming the second representative.  Since October, the members of the Task 
Force have been named by the other participants, and include the City of Bellevue and the 
City of Tukwila (representing the Suburban Cities Association).  It is recommended that the 
Woodinville Water District be named as the second representative of Cascade.  Upon 
motion by Sants Contreras and second by Steve Mullet the Board unanimously appointed 
Woodinville Water District as a representative of Cascade to the King County Water 
Reclamation Task Force. 


F. Tacoma Second Supply/North Branch Project 


At the contract review session on November 3, 1999, the participants in the Second Supply 
Project signed a Joint Declaration stating that the agreement for the project is substantially 
complete and ready for submission to their respective governing bodies (see Significant 
Correspondence).  Tacoma Public Utilities will brief the Utilities Board on the project in 
December or January.  Seattle Public Utilities will brief the City Council on the project 
concepts in November and present the agreement for approval following the completion of 
the final EIS.  The “programmatic” EIS, being prepared by the Seattle Public Utilities will be 
distributed for review and comment in late November or early December.  The final EIS 
should be complete in January or February 2000.  Tacoma Public Utilities is preparing the 
“project specific” EIS.  Representatives of Tacoma Public Utilities and Seattle Public 
Utilities will be invited to a future Board meeting to brief the Cascade Members on the 
project and contract terms. 


 


5. Old Business 


A. Acceptance of Membership Offers: 


Bryn Mawr-Lakeridge Water and Sewer District, Covington Water District, the City of 
Duvall, Olympic View Water and Sewer District, the City of Redmond and the Sammamish 
Plateau Water and Sewer District have agreed to the terms of the Membership Offer from 
Cascade.  The following individuals have been designated as Cascade Board Members: 


• Albert Blanchard 


• Thomas de Laat 


• Mark Cole 


• Patricia Meeker 


• Rosemarie Ives 
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• Steve Stevlingson 


Alan Merkle moved that membership in the Cascade Water Alliance by Bryn Mawr-
Lakeridge Water and Sewer District, Covington Water District, the City of Duvall, Olympic 
View Water and Sewer District, the City of Redmond and the Sammamish Plateau Water 
and Sewer District be accepted by the Board.  Each motion was seconded by Sants 
Contreras and approved unanimously. 


 


B. Year 2000 Work Plan 


A preliminary Work Plan for 2000 was distributed for review and discussion.  The Work 
Plan includes a listing of activities to be accomplished by Cascade and target completion 
dates.  The main priority areas include: 


• Revising issues related to the Interlocal Contract, such as the Old Water Buy Out and 
policy related to the development of new sources; 


• Negotiating a long-term agreement for the purchase of water with the City of Seattle; 


• Developing the implementation mechanisms related to management of Purveyor 
Agreements and a Seattle supply agreement; 


• Developing agreements for management of existing supply assets turned over to 
Cascade; 


• Complete an agreement for assuming Seattle’s rights and obligations related to the 
Tacoma Second Supply Project; and 


• Actively participate in regional planning efforts (with emphasis on identifying feasible 
regional projects and programs and assigning responsibilities for their implementation). 


 


The Board discussed a variety of issues related to activities in the upcoming year.  
Specifically, the Board emphasized that Cascade has formed and represents a large block of 
water suppliers in the Puget Sound region.  Other issues discussed included: 


• The importance of clarifying the position of Seattle on regional water supply matters 
(initially through a meeting with Mayor Schell); 


• Establishing appropriate relationships with Seattle, King County and others involved in 
regional water supply issues; 


• Encouraging non-member participation in regional matters and continuing to encourage 
Cascade membership; and 


• Continuation of activities designed to implement the vision of the Tri-Caucus. 


 


Chuck Mosher noted that the activities discussed generally fell into the following categories: 
Interlocal Contract issues; Planning; Seattle negotiations; and non-member relationships.  He 
suggested that the Board consider establishing a committee or work group structure to carry 
out these tasks in 2000. 
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C. Membership Audit Process Following the End of the Formation Period 


The Membership Audit process and the related policies are specific to membership during 
the Formation Period.  Membership conditions for agencies joining following the end of the 
Formation Period were discussed in general terms.  Mike Ruark suggested that the 
membership offers rejected or not acted upon be formally withdrawn by Cascade.  The 
Board directed the General Manager to withdraw any outstanding membership offers. 


 


6. General Managers Report 
The General Manager updated the Board on the status of Cascade’s current office space lease, which 
is scheduled to terminate on December 31, 1999.  He reviewed investigation into “co-locating” 
Cascade with one of the member agencies and recommended that the current lease be extended to 
January 31, 2000 to allow sufficient time to complete a search for alternative office space.  The 
Board authorized the General Manager to extend the current lease to January 31, 2000. 
 
7. Approval of Treasurers Report and Vouchers 
The Treasurers Report and Vouchers No. 1296 through No. 1304, for expenses incurred in October 
were provided to the Board.  Alan Merkle moved approval of the Treasurers Report and 
authorization of payment for Vouchers No. 1296 through 1304, as provided to the Board.  Sants 
Contreras seconded the motion and it was approved unanimously. 
 
8. Significant Correspondence 
The following correspondence was distributed: 


• Letter from Cascade to Mayor Paul Schell dated November 4, 1999 


• Letter from Covington Water District to Cascade dated October 25, 1999 


• Joint Declaration re.  Tacoma Second Supply Project dated November 3, 1999 


• Letter from Cascade to Covington Water District dated November 8, 1999 


• Letter from Cascade to Bryn Mawr-Lakeridge Water and Sewer District dated November 8, 
1999 


• Letter from Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District to Cascade dated November 9, 
1999 


 
9. Next Regular Meeting 


Date:  The next regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Cascade Water Alliance will be 
on Wednesday, December 8, 1999.  Roundtable discussion and refreshments will begin at 5:00 
PM.  The meeting will start at 5: 30 PM. 
Location:  The meeting will be held at the Kirkland Maintenance Center.  Directions will be 
provided along with the preliminary agenda, prior to the meeting. 


 
5. Adjourn 


The Meeting adjourned at 7:15 PM. 
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Attendance: 
 
Board Members Present 
Chuck Mosher, City of Bellevue, Chair 
Alan Merkle, City of Mercer Island, Vice Chair 
Sants Contreras, City of Kirkland 
Gwenn Maxfield, Woodinville Water District 
Steve Mullett, City of Tukwila 
 
Cascade Staff Present 
Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
 
Others Present 
Jon Ault 
Al Blanchard 
Bill Brownfield 
Nancy Davidson 
Roger Eberhart 
Don Fiene 
Ted Freemire 
Bob George 
Tom Harman 
Gail Harrell 
Dave Jochim 
Gary Johnson 
Ron Little 
Sheldon Lynne 
Alan Matthews 
Judy Nelson 
Terry Olson 
Mike Ruark 
John Thompson 
Lloyd Warren 
Anne Weigle 
 
 
 
 


Approved By: 
 
  
Charles Mosher, Chair 
 
  
Alan Merkle, Vice Chair 







Board of Directors Meeting 


November 10, 1999 


Mercer Island City Hall 


Page 6 of 6 


 
 
  
Maureen Jewitt, Secretary/Treasurer 








CASCADE WATER ALLIANCE 


SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


NOVEMBER 23,  1999 


BELLEFIELD OFFICE PARK – CONFERENCE CENTER 


MINUTES 


 
1. Roll Call 


Chuck Mosher, Chair called the meeting to order at 2:40 PM.  Board Members from the City of 
Bellevue, City of Kirkland, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, the City of Tukwila 
and the Woodinville Water District were present, as were alternate Board Members from the 
Bryn Mawr-Lakeridge Water and Sewer District and the City of Redmond, constituting a 
quorum.  Board Members from the City of Issaquah and the Covington Water District arrived 
following the Roll Call.  A meeting attendance sheet was available at the door for all attendees. 


 
2. Approval of Agenda 


The agenda was approved as distributed. 
 


3. New Business 
A. Response to November 16, 1999 Letter from Mayor Schell 
Chuck Mosher began the discussion by providing background of his attempt to meet with 
Seattle Mayor Schell and King County Executive Sims to discuss the regional water supply 
situation.  Cascade had requested this meeting following the end of the Formation Period so that 
Cascade, Seattle and King County could collectively determine the next steps in continuing 
development of the water supply governance structure, considering the final membership status 
of Cascade.  Mr. Mosher also reviewed his initial reaction to the November 16, 1999 letter from 
Mayor Schell and the Cascade response dated November 18, 1999. 
 


Michael Gagliardo reported on a telephone conversation with Paul Reiter of Seattle Public 
Utilities and Sants Contreras reported on a conversation with Seattle City Council Member 
Margaret Pageler.   
 


Mr. Mosher then reported on a meeting with King County Executive Sims during which Mr. 
Sims expressed strong support for Cascade and a desire to work closely with Cascade to develop 
a comprehensive water supply plan for King County. 
 


Attendees expressed a variety of concerns based on the content of Mayor Schell’s November 16 
letter.  These included: 


• The implication from Seattle that an alternative governance system needs to be 
developed; 


• Seattle’s apparent desire to remain the regional water supplier, which represents a major 
change in position from the Tri-Caucus); 


• Seattle’s apparent willingness to negotiate with individual (or small group) agreements 
rather than a broadly applicable agreement; 


• Possible terms and conditions for continued purchase of Seattle water and the timing of 
completing a purchase agreement; and 


• Ongoing planning activities will not result in the comprehensive plan necessary to meet 
the requirements of the Growth Management Act and Endangered Species Act. 
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Board Members agreed that Cascade must obtain long term water supply for its Members (from 
Seattle and other sources) and continue to encourage non-members to join Cascade. 
 
The following list of “action items” was developed: 


 
• Determine modifications necessary to the Interlocal Contract that will address issues of 


concern to Members and non-members alike and encourage additional membership in 
Cascade; 


• Set a firm time schedule for negotiation of a water sales agreement with Seattle; 
• Explore legal options for obtaining new/existing water rights on behalf of Cascade 


Members 
• Explore options for obtaining rights to or interest in new/existing water supplies; 
• Obtain rights for a share of Tacoma system water for Cascade Members (through 


participation in Tacoma’s Second Supply Project); 
• Develop a mechanism for Cascade Members to present unified positions as a majority of 


Seattle Purveyors; 
• Send a letter to King County Executive Sims supporting the County’s  goal of 


comprehensive county wide water supply planning and offering Cascade as an active 
partner in this effort; and 


• Send a letter to Seattle Mayor Schell expressing the concern of the Board related to the 
positions expressed in the November 16 letter and stating that Cascade will be an active 
participant in regional water supply matters, is the governance structure consistent with 
the Tri-Caucus principles, and will be working closely with King County and others to 
develop a comprehensive water supply plan for the region. 


 
4. Next Regular Meeting 


Date:  The next regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Cascade Water Alliance will be 
on Wednesday, December 8, 1999.  Roundtable discussion and refreshments will begin at 5:00 
PM.  The meeting will start at 5: 30 PM. 
Location:  The meeting will be held at the Kirkland Maintenance Center.  Directions will be 
provided along with the preliminary agenda, prior to the meeting. 


 
5. Adjourn 


The Meeting adjourned at 4:20 PM. 
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Attendance: 
 
Board Members Present 
Chuck Mosher, City of Bellevue, Chair 
Maureen Jewitt, Woodinville Water District 
Jon Ault, Bryn Mawr-Lakeridge W&S District (Skyway) 
Sants Contreras, City of Kirkland 
Tom de Laat, Covington Water District 
Sharon Dorning, City of Redmond 
Ava Frisinger, City of Issaquah 
Steve Mullet, City of Tukwila 
Steve Stevlingson, Sammamish Plateau 
 
Cascade Staff Present 
Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Marlene Grafius, Executive Assistant 
 
Others Present 
Bob Bandarra 
Roger Eberhardt 
Ted Freemire 
Bob George 
Tom Harman 
Erin Leonhart 
Ron Little 
Judy Nelson 
Deb Symmonds 
Stu Turner 
Lloyd Warren 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Approved By: 
 
  
Charles Mosher, Chair 
 
  
Alan Merkle, Vice Chair 
 
  
Maureen Jewitt, Secretary/Treasurer 








 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


 
DECEMBER 8, 1999 


 
Kirkland Maintenance Center 


 


Minutes 
 


 


 
1. ROLL CALL 


Chuck Mosher, Chair, called the Meeting to Order at 5:30 PM.  Board Members from 
the Bryn-Mawr/Skyway/Lakeridge W&S District, the City of Bellevue, the City of 
Duvall, the City of Kirkland, the City of Mercer Island, Olympic View W&S District, 
the Sammamish Plateau W&S District, the City of Tukwila and the Woodinville Water 
District were present, constituting a quorum.  The representative from the City of 
Redmond arrived following Roll Call.  A meeting attendance sheet was available at 
the door for all attendees. 


 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 


The order of the agenda items was revised due to a prior commitment requiring Vice 
Chair Alan Merkle to depart early. 


 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 


Minutes from the regular meeting of the Board of Directors held on November 10 
and the special meeting of the Board of Directors held on November 23 were 
approved. 


 
4. OLD BUSINESS 


A. Proposed Employee Benefits Package (Resolution 99-12) 
Rosemarie Ives of Redmond provided a review of the proposed benefits package 
by the City’s Human Resources Director, and requested time for further review of 
the proposal.  The Board directed the General Manager to respond to the 
comments from Redmond.  Board members should forward any comments to the 
General Manager in anticipation of action at the January meeting. 
 


B. 501c3 Determination – Form 2848 (Power of Attorney) and Form 872-C 
(Consent Fixing Period of Limitation Upon Assessment of Tax) 


Motion authorizing the Chair and General Manager to sign forms related to 501c3 
determination was made by Sants Contreras, seconded by Al Blanchard and 
approved unanimously. 
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C. Work Plan and Priorities – January 1, 2000 through December 31, 2000 
The Draft Work Plan and Priorities – January 1, 2000 through December 31, 
2000, was revised based on discussions at the November 10 and November 23 
Board meetings.  Chuck Mosher recommended that everyone review the Work 
Plan and Priorities and forward their comments to the General Manager. 


 
5. NEW BUSINESS 


A. DRAFT Letter to Seattle Mayor Paul Schell Re. Cascade request to 
negotiate 


Michael Gagliardo reported on various meetings that have recently occurred 
between the City of Seattle and various wholesale customers (both CWA 
members and non-members), including a meeting on December 12 between 
Maureen Jewitt, Sants Contreras, Paul Reiter, Ray Hoffman (Seattle Public 
Utilities), and Margaret Pageler (Seattle City Council).  This meeting was held at 
the Northshore Utility District and Don Ellis also participated. 


 


Alan Merkle reported on a meeting with Margaret Pageler on December 3, which 
included discussion of issues pertaining to the CWA.   


 


A lengthy discussion of recent Seattle correspondence and meetings followed.  It 
was generally agreed that Cascade, Seattle and non-Cascade utilities must find 
a way to work together in managing and developing water supply.  Cascade must 
being negotiations with Seattle for purchase of water (on behalf of its members) 
in the very near future, especially since Seattle is already beginning the 
negotiation process with certain non-Cascade members.  These negotiations 
need the active support and involvement of all Cascade members.  The possible 
roles of Cascade, Seattle and King County were discussed, as was the role of 
the Puget Sound Water Suppliers Forum. 


 


It was determined that a letter to Mayor Schell (requesting negotiations for water 
sales) should be sent immediately.  The final letter should include additional 
discussion of the need for comprehensive, countywide water supply planning. 


 


Various opinions were expressed as to how to proceed with making Cascade 
more attractive to non-members.  Items mentioned included modifications to the 
current interlocal agreement and to include them in negotiations with Seattle. 


 


B. DRAFT Letter to King County Executive Ron Sims Re. Cascade role in 
comprehensive water supply planning 


The Board decided not to send such a letter at this time. 
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C. DRAFT Letter to Non Cascade Members 


The letter was approved for distribution. 
 
6. PURVEYOR ISSUES 


No specific issues were discussed at the meeting. 
 
7. GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT 


Michael Gagliardo reviewed office space options and recommended that the Board 
delegate final decision-making authority to the Executive Committee since a decision 
is required prior to the next regular Board Meeting.  Per the by-laws, the Executive 
Committee can authorize contracts of not longer than three years duration and not 
more than $25,000.  Upon motion by Sants Contreras and seconded by Steve 
Stevlingson, the Board unanimously authorized the Executive Committee to finalize 
a lease for office space.  A conference call will be scheduled for the week of 
December 13 with the Executive Committee. 


 
8. APPROVAL OF TREASURER’S REPORT AND VOUCHERS 


Vouchers for expenses incurred in November were provided to the Board.  A 
Treasurers’ Report was provided for review.  Sants Contreras moved approval of the 
Treasurer’s Report and approval and authorization of payment for Vouchers 1306 
through 1322, as provided to the Board.  The motion was seconded by Albert 
Blanchard and was approved unanimously.   


 
9. SIGNIFICANT CORRESPONDENCE 


None to be discussed at this meeting. 
 
10. NEXT MEETING  


Date:  The next regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Cascade Water 
Alliance will be on Wednesday, January 12, 2000.  Roundtable discussion and 
refreshments will begin at 4:30 PM.  The meeting will start at 5:00 PM. 


 
Location:  To be determined. 


 
11. ADJOURN – 


The Meeting adjourned at 7:45 PM. 
 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
Board Members: 
Chuck Mosher, City of Bellevue, Chair 
Alan Merkle, City of Mercer Island, Vice Chair 
Maureen Jewitt, Woodinville Water District, Secretary/Treasurer 
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Albert Blanchard, Bryn Mawr-Lakeridge W&S District 
Mark Cole, City of Duvall 
Sants Contreras, City of Kirkland 
Patricia Meeker, Olympic View W&S District 
Rosemarie Ives, City of Redmond 
Steve Stevlingson, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Steve Mullet, City of Tukwila 
 
Staff Present: 
Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Marlene Grafius, Executive Assistant 
 
Others Present: 
Jon Ault 
Roger Eberhart 
Ted Freemire 
Robert George 
Gail Harrell 
Erin Leonhart 
Sheldon Lynne 
Gwenn Maxfield 
Judy Nelson 
Deb Symmonds 
Stu Turner 
Lloyd Warren 
Anne Weigle 
Bill Brownfield 
Ed Cebron 
Nancy Davidson 
Dave Jochim 
Gary Johnson 
Alan Matthews 
Terry Olson 
Mike Ruark 
John Thompson 
 
 
APPROVED BY: 
 
 
Approved January 12, 2000  
Charles Mosher, Chair 
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Approved January 12, 2000  
Alan Merkle, Vice Chair 
 
 
Approved January 12, 2000  
Maureen Jewitt, Secretary/Treasurer 





